SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 6th June 2005 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.













T N Stewart

26th May 2005








Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  APOLOGIES

2.  COMMUNITY TRANSPORT







(7.30pm)

To receive presentation from Mr Steven Sleight of Bedfordshire Rural Communities Charity.
3.  TO RECEIVE STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM 

MEMBERS










(7.50pm)

(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
4.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 

COUNCIL










(7.55pm)
(ANY PLANS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL WILL BE ON DISPLAY IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM FROM 7.15 P.M. ONWARDS AND MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO VIEW THESE PRIOR TO THIS ITEM).

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

5.  MINUTES










(8.10pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meetings of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 4th April 2005 and Monday 25th April 2005 as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 9th May 2005. 

(PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED)
6.  MATTERS ARISING








(8.15pm)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

7.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS – NOTIFICATIONS FROM MID BEDFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL





(8.30pm)

BC/CM/2004/37 (133/04)
Motward Ltd
Warren Farm
New Road

SANDY

Beds
County Council Application for the variation of Condition 1 of Planning Permission 24/1999 to extend time period for implementation of waste timber recycling facility, associated sorting/storage areas, new vehicular access, HGV and staff parking areas, weighbridge and relocatable office/canteen with site landscaping at land adjacent to Warren Farm, New Road, Sandy, Beds.
STC (Planning Parks & Open Spaces 22.11.04) “Object”  “Loss of amenity to near neighbours.”
County Council 4.3.05 Refused
Appeal lodged against Refusal by the County Council.
Appeal will be heard by Public Inquiry on a date still to be fixed. 
The Council’s comments have already been sent to the Planning Inspectorate for submission to the Inquiry.
Committee is requested to:

(a)  Ratify and approve the action already taken by the Clerk; and

(b)  Consider if it wishes to be represented at the Public Inquiry and if so by whom.

8.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS – DECISIONS


(8.35pm)

9.  VERBAL REPORT FROM ANY LOCAL MEMBER WHO ATTENDED DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE ON ANY MATTERS AFFECTING SANDY

(8.36pm)

10.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT






(8.37pm)

To receive report of Meeting of Partnership held on Wednesday 18th May 2005.
11.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT  

(8.50pm)

(a)  To receive the Minutes of the Meeting of the Working Group held on Wednesday 23rd March 2005.  (COPY ATTACHED)
(b)  To receive the Minutes of the Meeting of the Working Group held on Thursday 21st April 2005.  (COPY ATTACHED)
(c)  To receive the Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council members of the Working Group held on Tuesday 24th May 2005.  (COPY ATTACHED)

12.  USE OF FOOTBALL PITCHES – SUNDERLAND ROAD RECREATION GROUND, SANDY – SEASON 2005/2006







(9.15pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
13.  SANDY CRICKET CLUB – DISPOSAL OF GRASS CUTTINGS


(9.30pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

14.  STREET LIGHTING – GOOD PRACTICE





(9.45pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED

15.  PARKING ON GRASS VERGES THROUGHOUT SANDY


(9.55pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED

16.  BEESTON GREEN AND PLAY EQUIPMENT




(10.00pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED
17.  PRESS RELEASE








(10.15pm)

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	16.5.05

48/05


	05/00710/OUT

Mr Hafi Hussain’Hiam

The Barn

Brook End

Hatch

Beds

SG19 1PP
	Outline application for the erection of a 5 bedroom dwelling on land at The Barn, Brook End, Hatch, Beds.
	
	P P & O S

6.6.05
	

	23.5.05

49/05


	05/00789/FULL

B W Property Developers Ltd

15 Hermitage Gardens

Cotton End

Bedford

MK45 3AY
	Full application for the erection of two detached bungalows with single garages on land to the rear of 168 St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 166a, 166, 170 St Neots Road, 22, 24, 26, 28, 30 Belam Way, Sandy notified


	
	P P & O S

6.6.05
	

	25.5.05

50/05


	05/00831/FULL

Greene King plc

Westgate Brewery

Bury St Edmunds

Suffolk

IP33 1QT
	Full application for the change of use of public house to one residential dwelling and erection of two storey rear extension at The Rose & Crown, 14 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 10, 16 London Road, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

6.6.05
	

	25.5.05

51/05


	05/00832/OUT

Greene King plc

Westgate Brewery

Bury St Edmunds

Suffolk

IP33 1QT
	Outline application for the erection of six 2 bed terraced cottages – all matters reserved except siting and means of access at The Rose & Crown, 14 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 5-23, 8 Church Path, 10 London Road 90, 92, 94, 96, 98, 100, 102, 104, 106 Bedford Road, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

6.6.05
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	26.5.05

52/05


	05/00837/FULL

Mr M Mabbott

5 Birch Grove

Sandy

SG19 1NG
	Full application for the erection of a single storey rear extension to 5 Birch Grove, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 4 & 6 Birch Grove and 20 The Avenue, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

6.6.05
	

	2.6.05

53/05
	05/00813/FULL

Mr & Mrs P Williams

14 The Green

Beeston

Sandy

Beds  SG19 1PF
	Full application for the erection of a two storey rear extension at 14 The Green, Beeston, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 12 and 16 The Green, Beeston notified


	
	P P & O S

6.6.05


	


            SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05
6.  MATTERS ARISING

(1)  Public Open Space, Fallowfield Estate (9.6.03) (P13/03)

To receive report of the Meeting of the Fallowfield Working Group held on 18.4.05.  (COPY ATTACHED)
(2)  Highways Agency – Decision re: Requested Roundabout, Junction of New Road and Orchard Road, Beeston (19.7.04) (P27/04)

No further reply received.  Has now been hastened twice.
(3)  Sandy Parish Flood Plan (10.1.05) (P77/04)
No work has yet been undertaken, awaiting the presentation by the Engineers from MBDC and River Ivel Drainage Board.  This was to have been to Finance and General Purposes Committee on 16.5.05 but had to be deferred to June meeting due to incomplete data.
(4)  Environment and Leisure Focus Group – Green Space Management Initiative – Bedford Road Recreation Ground (14.2.05) (P94/04)

To receive and consider proposals from the ELF Group.  (COPY ATTACHED)  (No finance is currently available for this Project.

(5)  Proposed New Joint Management Agreement – Sandy Upper School (14.2.05) (P95/04)

One informal officer level meeting has taken place regarding the contents of the proposed new Agreement and what should be in it.  A new draft will be prepared by MBDC shortly and submitted to this Council for comment.
(6)  Full House Theatre Company – Open Air Performance for Children, Bedford Road Recreation Ground, Sandy (4.4.05) (P98/04)
Performance has now been arranged for Saturday 2nd July 2005 at 2pm.  A note has also gone out to Members requesting volunteers as stewards.
(7)  Sandy Town Bowls Club Lease (4.4.05) (P109/04)
Letter sent to Bowls Club 28.4.05.  No comments have yet been received.
            SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05

12.  USE OF FOOTBALL PITCHES – SUNDERLAND ROAD RECREATION GROUND, SANDY – SEASON 2005/2006

One of the users of the senior pitches (Rose and Crown FC) for the past season has now indicated that they will not require a pitch for season 2005/2006.

However an application for seasonal use has been received from Sandy Associated Football Club.  They play in the Bedford Sunday League and would require a senior pitch each Sunday for either their first or second team.

Applications for the use of Senior pitches have therefore been received from:-

Sandy Football Club – 3rd Team, Saturdays
Sandy Associated Football Club – Sunday mornings (every Sunday)

Sandy Colts FC – Sunday mornings (at least every other Sunday)

Applications for the use of the Junior pitch have been received from:-

Sandy Colts FC – Saturday mornings and every Sunday

Mini Football

There are currently two mini pitches marked out at Sunderland Road, one is at the Berwick Way end of the Ground, the other is across part of the junior pitch.  This of course means that if the junior pitch is in use, the mini pitch cannot be used.  Sandy Colts have intimated that they expect to have additional younger boys teams this season and an extra girls team.  This means at least two extra teams wanting to use the facilities next season.

Should members decide to allow the increase in teams the number of mini-pitches will also have to be increased to accommodate these fixtures.

It is therefore suggested by the Colts that the mini pitch across the junior pitch is no longer used and instead two new mini pitches are sited on other parts of the Recreation Ground.

The Secretary and President of Sandy Colts have produced a plan showing possible locations for these pitches (COPY ATTACHED).

One of the suggested pitches is next to the all weather pitch, the other between the skate park and the Cricket Square.  The existing pitch at Berwick Way end would continue in use, making three in all.

If granted in their entirety these applications would mean that all pitches (senior, junior and mini would be in use every weekend, often on both a Saturday and a Sunday.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY

-  PLAN SHOWING THE
INFORMATION ATTACHED


   PROPOSED TWO NEW 








  MINI PITCHES

12.  USE OF FOOTBALL PITCHES – SUNDERLAND ROAD RECREATION GROUND, SANDY – SEASON 2005/2006 (CONTD)


ACTION REQUIRED


-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED   

(a) TO RECEIVE AND CONSIDER THE VARIOUS REQUESTS FOR USE OF PITCHES FOR SEASON 2005/2006.
(b) TO CONSIDER THE SUGGESTION REGARDING TWO ADDITIONAL MINI PITCHES FOR SEASON 2005/2006.









T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council 

26th May 2005

      SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05

13.  SANDY CRICKET CLUB – DISPOSAL OF GRASS CUTTINGS
Members will be aware that there have been a couple of complaints this year about the method of disposal of grass cuttings from the cricket wicket.
It has been the practice to dispose of these on the former railway embankment but since the installation of the new footpath from the car park to the skate park, this has been causing problems with cuttings being washed down or carried down onto the footpath.
During February 2005 a suggestion was put by this office to the Secretary of the Cricket Club that cuttings should in future be placed in black plastic sacks and removed on a daily basis by DSO staff.  (The staff are already on the Recreation Ground every day Monday to Friday).  This is the solution that was accepted by the Bowls Club to a similar problem.  Eventually a reply was received from the Club suggesting that the use of plastic sacks was impractical and making alternative suggestions of their own.
(a)  Compost Heap

As Members will know from other debates this is not possible.  Grass cuttings in themselves do not in fact compost and simply rot into a liquid mess.  The compost heap (or container) would still have to be emptied by someone on a regular basis.

(b) Skip Hire

Very expensive (around £100.00 per time with a time limit for each skip) and would people really want an ugly skip deposited on the Recreation Ground throughout the summer.  Would also provide a health and safety risk to young people who may be tempted to use the skip for other purposes even when it is full.  Also unauthorised use for dumping by others!

It therefore appears that there is no immediate compromise available to this problem and that it is appropriate for Committee to be asked to consider the matter and give further ‘instructions’.
SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY



-  COPY OF REPLY FROM
INFORMATION ATTACHED




    SANDY CRICKET CLUB.
ACTION REQUIRED





-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED 










    TO CONSIDER THIS REPORT
    AND TO INSTRUCT ON ANY
    FURTHER ACTION THAT IS

    TO BE TAKEN.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

26th May 2005
      SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05

14.  STREET LIGHTING – GOOD PRACTICE 
Members requested that a quotation be obtained for the provision of an information tag on all Sandy Town Council owned street lamps.

The information on the tags was to include telephone number to be contacted in the event of a fault (i.e. Sandy Town Council) and the likely time that will be taken to undertake the repair.  Tags will be fixed by plastic cable ties.  Self-adhesive tags will not adhere to timber or concrete columns over a long period.
An estimate has been received from the street lighting maintenance contractor and this is to supply and install tags £6.52 per column, x 200 columns, a total of £1,304.00.  The big advantage in employing this contractor is that they are well aware of the columns involved and would not therefore need careful control and supervision so that the wrong lamps were not tagged.  DSO staff do not have the necessary equipment or indeed the time available to undertake this work.
No funding is currently available for this work.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY



-  NONE.

INFORMATION ATTACHED





ACTION REQUIRED





-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED 










    TO INSTRUCT AS TO 









    ANY FURTHER ACTION 









    THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN 









    RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

26th May 2005

      SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05

15.  PARKING ON GRASS VERGES THROUGHOUT SANDY
It is under twelve months since the Town Council last considered this matter and letters were sent to:

(a)  Police

(b)  Parking Enforcement Authority

(c)  Mid Beds District Council

(d) Bedfordshire County Council

Replies were received from all:-

Police:  Said that they now had no authority for the enforcement of parking restrictions (post de-crimilisation).
Parking Enforcement Authority:  Said that their authority only permitted them to act on designated enforcement areas, double yellow lines and not on verges.

Mid Beds District Council:  Said that they had no authority to act as no byelaws existed regarding parking on verges in the District and furthermore the authority had no plans to move to such byelaws.
Bedfordshire County Council:  Said similar to the District, but also that generally they would not be responsible for estate roads.  The Police, Mid Beds District Council and Bedfordshire County Council also commented that in some circumstances they would actually prefer to see vehicles parked off the road on such verges rather than causing danger on the highway.  There was therefore no immediate answer to the problem.

Complaints about this matter do however continue and I have been requested to bring the matter back before Committee.
SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


- NONE.
INFORMATION ATTACHED



   
ACTION REQUIRED




- COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO









   RECEIVE AND CONSIDER THIS 








   REPORT AND TO INSTRUCT AS TO 








   ANY FURTHER ACTION THAT IS TO
   BE TAKEN.

T N Stewart


Clerk to the Council

26th May 2005
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 6.6.05

16.  BEESTON GREEN AND PLAY EQUIPMENT

Some Members will be aware of the very complicated situation in respect of Beeston Green.

It is registered Common Land/Village Green and therefore cannot be enclosed or changed without permission of the Secretary of State.
The Town Council are “Lords of the Manor” of Beeston but that is really a title only although it has been argued that the actual ownership of the Green goes with the title.

Prior to 1972 the Green was managed by the former Urban District Council who were also Lords of the Manor and who with the consent of the Secretary of State installed two or three pieces of children’s play equipment on the Green.

The 1972 Local Government Act which became law on the 1st April 1974 disbanded Urban District Councils and replaced them with District Councils and/or Parish Councils.  One of the responsibilities under the new Act which passed to District Councils was the management and maintenance of open spaces including Village Greens/Commons, except where private or other ownership arrangements existed.
For a number of years MBDC had a Management Agreement with Sandy Town Council whereby the Town Council maintained the Green on behalf of the District.  Eventually the District Council took the work back ‘in house’ and away from the Town Council, as is currently the position.
When this happened the Town Council agreed to continue to maintain the two pieces of children’s play equipment for as long as only minor repairs or repainting were necessary.

Whenever replacement was required that was to be considered the responsibility of the District Council under their management arrangements.

A few years ago (before the District Council took back the maintenance of the Green) a public meeting was held by the Town Council in Beeston to see if residents would support the upgrading of or provision of more play equipment on the Green,  The unanimous decision of that meeting was that such improvements would not be welcomed or supported.

Since that time the Town Council has continued to maintain the equipment and the new houses on “The Cloches” have been built.  The residents of these houses have now asked several times for the existing play equipment to be removed.

One particular mother elsewhere in Beeston asked if the Town Council would consider providing new equipment and fencing off a play area.  This elector has been advised of the complications, such as those in respect of Common Land and the desire of other residents to actually have the equipment removed.  Circumstances have now also caught up with this issue in that the Annual Safety Inspection completed by Wicksteeds recommended that the equipment was becoming unsafe and should be removed.

16.  BEESTON GREEN AND PLAY EQUIPMENT (CONTD)
MBDC have accepted that the responsibility for this equipment is theirs and that the Town Council had previously indicated that it would not be held liable for replacement or major improvement works to the 
equipment when required.  The District therefore proposes to now simply remove the existing equipment and re-instate the area.

They say that they have no budget to fund replacement equipment either in the current location or in another position on the Green.  Members will note that whatever other position may be identified it would still be close to existing houses.

The Town Council is requested to note the action that is proposed by the District Council and/or to consider if it may be willing to consider accepting full responsibility for the play equipment on the Green including the removal of the current pieces, funding and provision of new equipment, unraveling the inevitable disagreements/disputes between different groups of residents as to whether or not the Green should be supplied with play equipment and finally attempting to resolve the many issues in respect of the provision of play equipment (and possible enclosing) of what is Common Land.  Such a decision obviously has capital cost and long term revenue budgetary implications and will require considerable administrative input.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY

-  NONE. 
INFORMATION ATTACHED


.

ACTION REQUIRED



-  THE INSTRUCTIONS OF COMMITTEE ARE







    REQUESTED.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

26th May 2005

9

